1128

Herbivore regulation of plant abundance in aquatic ecosystems

Kevin A. Wood^{1,2,3}*, Matthew T. O'Hare², Claire McDonald², Kate R. Searle², Francis Daunt² and Richard A. Stillman¹

¹Department of Life & Environmental Sciences, Faculty of Science & Technology, Bournemouth University, Poole BH12 5BB, U.K.
²Centre for Ecology & Hydrology, Edinburgh, EH26 0QB, U.K.
³Wildfowl & Wetlands Trust, Slimbridge, GL2 7BT, U.K.

ABSTRACT

Herbivory is a fundamental process that controls primary producer abundance and regulates energy and nutrient flows to higher trophic levels. Despite the recent proliferation of small-scale studies on herbivore effects on aquatic plants, there remains limited understanding of the factors that control consumer regulation of vascular plants in aquatic ecosystems. Our current knowledge of the regulation of primary producers has hindered efforts to understand the structure and functioning of aquatic ecosystems, and to manage such ecosystems effectively. We conducted a global meta-analysis of the outcomes of plant-herbivore interactions using a data set comprised of 326 values from 163 studies, in order to test two mechanistic hypotheses: first, that greater negative changes in plant abundance would be associated with higher herbivore biomass densities; second, that the magnitude of changes in plant abundance would vary with herbivore taxonomic identity. We found evidence that plant abundance declined with increased herbivore density, with plants eliminated at high densities. Significant between-taxa differences in impact were detected, with insects associated with smaller reductions in plant abundance than all other taxa. Similarly, birds caused smaller reductions in plant abundance than echinoderms, fish, or molluscs. Furthermore, larger reductions in plant abundance were detected for fish relative to crustaceans. We found a positive relationship between herbivore species richness and change in plant abundance, with the strongest reductions in plant abundance reported for low herbivore species richness, suggesting that greater herbivore diversity may protect against large reductions in plant abundance. Finally, we found that herbivore-plant nativeness was a key factor affecting the magnitude of herbivore impacts on plant abundance across a wide range of species assemblages. Assemblages comprised of invasive herbivores and native plant assemblages were associated with greater reductions in plant abundance compared with invasive herbivores and invasive plants, native herbivores and invasive plants, native herbivores and mixed-nativeness plants, and native herbivores and native plants. By contrast, assemblages comprised of native herbivores and invasive plants were associated with lower reductions in plant abundance compared with both mixed-nativeness herbivores and native plants, and native herbivores and native plants. However, the effects of herbivore-plant nativeness on changes in plant abundance were reduced at high herbivore densities. Our mean reductions in aquatic plant abundance are greater than those reported in the literature for terrestrial plants, but lower than aquatic algae. Our findings highlight the need for a substantial shift in how biologists incorporate plant-herbivore interactions into theories of aquatic ecosystem structure and functioning. Currently, the failure to incorporate top-down effects continues to hinder our capacity to understand and manage the ecological dynamics of habitats that contain aquatic plants.

Key words: density-dependent effects, ecosystem structure and function, exclosure experiments, grazing impact, invasive non-native species, macrophyte standing crop, meta-analysis, resource–consumer interactions, trophic interactions.

CONTENTS

I.	Introduction	. 1129
II.	Methods	. 1130
	(1) Data collation	1130
	(2) Statistical analyses	. 1131

*Address for correspondence (Tel: +44 1453 891295; E-mail: kevin.wood@wwt.org.uk).

Biological Reviews 92 (2017) 1128–1141 © 2016 The Authors. Biological Reviews published by John Wiley & Sons Ltd on behalf of Cambridge Philosophical Society. This is an open access article under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License, which permits use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

III.	Results	1131
IV.	Discussion	1132
V.	Conclusions	1136
VI.	Acknowledgements	1136
VII.	References	1136
VIII.	Supporting Information	1141

I. INTRODUCTION

Foraging by primary consumers on primary producers is a fundamental biotic process in nature. By controlling primary producer abundance, and regulating the flow of energy and nutrients between primary producers and higher trophic levels, interactions between primary producers and their herbivores play key roles in determining ecosystem structure, functioning and service provision (Hairston, Smith & Slobodkin, 1960; Huntly, 1991; Polis, 1999; Estes *et al.*, 2011). Globally, vascular plants are important primary producers a range of ecosystems, and thus their regulation has important ecosystem-level consequences (Carpenter & Lodge, 1986; Engelhardt & Ritchie, 2001; Cronin, Lewis & Schiehser, 2006).

The traditional view of ecologists has been that herbivore regulation of vascular plants did not occur in aquatic ecosystems. For example, Polunin (1984) considered that emergent macrophytes enter the food web only as detritus. Similarly, Gregory (1983, p. 161) concluded that 'living aquatic vascular macrophytes generally are not a major component of the diet of herbivores in lotic systems'. Furthermore, Wetzel (1983, p. 543) stated that herbivores typically remove less than 8% of total annual aquatic plant production. As a consequence, even recent aquatic ecology and food web texts omit mention of these interactions (e.g. Lampert & Sommer, 2007; Moore & de Ruiter, 2012). However, there is growing recognition that vascular aquatic plants are consumed by a range of taxa, principally birds (primarily waterbirds such as swans, geese, ducks, and rails), mammals, fish, crayfish, insects, echinoderms and molluscs (Prejs, 1984; Lodge, 1991; Newman, 1991; Lodge et al., 1998). For example, Wood *et al.* (2012b) reported that, globally, there are 233 species of waterfowl that actively feed on plant tissues. Mammalian herbivores are particularly diverse in terms of foraging mode, as this group comprises true aquatic mammals (such as dugong Dugong dugon; Aragones & Marsh, 2000), semi-aquatic diving species (such as beaver Castor spp.; Law, Jones & Willby, 2014), and terrestrial species that wade into shallow waters to feed (such as moose Alces alces; Bergman & Bump, 2015). Interactions between herbivores and aquatic plants have been reported in a wide range of habitat types, including freshwater lakes, rivers, estuaries, wetlands, and shallow seas (Lodge et al., 1998; Bakker et al., 2016). Accordingly, interactions between herbivores and aquatic plants have a global distribution, having been observed from equatorial seas (de Iongh, Wenno & Meelis, 1995; Vonk, Pijnappels & Stapel, 2008) to Arctic wetlands (Gauthier et al., 1995; Massé, Rochefort & Gauthier, 2001).

Indeed, it appears that herbivores are present wherever submerged, floating, or emergent plants are present. The only continent for which such interactions have not been reported is Antarctica, a region which lacks vascular aquatic plants.

There is a growing body of evidence that herbivores can regulate aquatic plant abundance (Cyr & Pace, 1993; Lodge et al., 1998). However, the outcomes of plant-herbivore interactions appear to be highly variable across aquatic ecosystems. Numerous studies have experimentally excluded or enclosed herbivores in order to compare plant abundance with and without herbivores and quantified the outcomes of plant-herbivore interactions (e.g. Søndergaard et al., 1996; Wass & Mitchell, 1998; Sarneel et al., 2014). Such studies have reported a wide range of outcomes, such as strong negative effects of herbivores on aquatic plants (e.g. Stott & Robson, 1970; Silliman et al., 2005; Law et al., 2014), others report no effects (e.g. Roberts et al., 1995), whilst some report positive effects of herbivory on aquatic plant abundance (e.g. Chambers et al., 1990). Even within these broad outcomes, effect sizes are highly variable; across ecosystems reductions in plant abundance range from 0 to 100% (Cyr & Pace, 1993; Lodge et al., 1998; Marklund et al., 2002; Wood et al., 2012b). However, such individual studies are typically limited in spatiotemporal and taxonomic extent, which raises doubts about how generally their conclusions apply. To allow us to understand the fundamental structure and functioning of ecosystems containing aquatic plants, as well as to manage such ecosystems under current and future conditions, we need to understand how the outcomes of plant-herbivore interactions are regulated.

The consistent methodology of the small-scale plant-herbivore studies allows a meta-analysis approach to be used to determine patterns across wide ranges of species and ecosystems (Poore *et al.*, 2012). Meta-analysis approaches have been used successfully to understand the factors which regulate the outcomes of plant-herbivore interactions in terrestrial ecosystems (Milchunas & Lauenroth, 1993; Hawkes & Sullivan, 2001) and for aquatic non-vascular primary producers (Hillebrand, 2002, 2009; Poore *et al.*, 2012). However, to date there have been no comprehensive studies of the factors which determine herbivore regulation of vascular primary producers in aquatic ecosystems.

In this study we address this deficit by conducting a global meta-analysis of the outcomes of plant-herbivore interactions, in order to test two mechanistic hypotheses. Previous studies have suggested that plant abundance appears to be negatively related to herbivore biomass density due to greater grazing pressure at high herbivore densities (Crivelli, 1983; Wood *et al.*, 2012*b*; Atkins *et al.*, 2015). Indeed,

Wood *et al.* (2012*c*) reported a significant linear relationship between mute swan (*Cygnus olor*) biomass density and the abundance of aquatic plants in shallow rivers. Therefore our first hypothesis was that greater negative changes in plant abundance would be associated with higher herbivore biomass densities. Similarly, small-scale studies have indicated that differences in herbivore taxonomic identity, linked to among-taxa differences in foraging ecology, physiology and behaviour, may be linked to variation in the magnitude of plant-herbivore interactions (Lodge *et al.*, 1998; Allcock & Hik, 2004). Thus, our second hypothesis was that the magnitude of changes in plant abundance would vary among different herbivore taxonomic groups.

II. METHODS

(1) Data collation

To locate suitable studies for our meta-analysis we performed a literature search using the following academic search engines: ISI Web of Science, Scopus, 7Stor, PubMed and Google Scholar. We used all 16 combinations of one herbivore search term ('herbivory', 'herbivore', 'grazing', 'grazer') together with one plant search term ('macrophyte', 'aquatic plant', 'aquatic vegetation', 'plant consumption') with the boolean operator 'AND'. The results of each search term were assessed for suitability for inclusion in our meta-analysis; we required studies to contain sufficient information to calculate change in plant abundance and the full range of explanatory variables. Additionally we searched previously published reviews and meta-analyses of aquatic herbivory for suitable studies (Lodge, 1991; Newman, 1991; Cvr & Pace, 1993; Lodge et al., 1998; Valentine & Heck, 1999; Marklund et al., 2002; Hughes et al., 2004; Eklöf et al., 2008; Poore et al., 2012; Reeves & Lorch, 2012; Wood et al., 2012b).

In order to conduct a comprehensive test of our two hypothesis it was necessary to account for a range of additional factors which previous individual studies have suggested may influence the outcomes of plant-herbivore interactions. For example, the classification of the herbivore and plant species as native or invasive (e.g. Stott & Robson, 1970; Parker, Burkepile & Hay, 2006; Korsten et al., 2013), habitat type (Lodge et al., 1998; Bergman & Bump, 2015), latitude (Schemske et al., 2009; Morrison & Hay, 2012), phase of plant growth cycle (Cebrián & Duarte, 1994; Marklund et al., 2002), size of experimental area and study length (Mitchell & Wass, 1996; Hillebrand, 2009), and herbivore and plant assemblage species richness (Lodge et al., 1998), have each been suggested previously by localised studies to affect the outcome of interactions between primary consumers and vascular primary producers within aquatic ecosystems. Phases of the plant growth cycle comprised four possible classes, based on the phase in which the comparison between grazed and ungrazed treatments was reported by the study: growth, peak, winter, and transplant. We included transplant experiments as a distinct phase of the growth cycle as transplanted plants may show different phenological and performance responses relative to locally adapted plants, and thus transplanted plants cannot be considered to occur under natural conditions in the growth cycle (Joshi *et al.*, 2001). Our approach also had the advantage of maximising data availability, by allowing us to include studies which used only transplant experiments.

We limited our meta-analysis to studies that used herbivore exclosure/enclosure or addition/removal experiments to measure vascular plant abundance both in the presence and absence of herbivores. To achieve maximum data availability we included studies of submerged, emergent, and floating vascular plant species, as such species have not been shown to differ in their responses to herbivory (e.g. Lodge et al., 1998; Marklund et al., 2002). We further limited our meta-analysis to studies where herbivore counts were made in a defined area over a defined period of time. The suitable studies categorised themselves as one or more of six aquatic habitat types: freshwater lakes, freshwater rivers, estuaries, wetlands, salt marshes, and marine habitats. We used the habitat type reported by each study to classify the habitat type for our analysis. As there is no universally accepted distinction between pond and lake (Sayer, 2014), for the purposes of our study we included ponds within the lake category. Whilst herbivore consumption rates may increase with body mass to a power of <1.0 (van Gils, Gyimesi & Van Lith, 2007; Wood et al., 2012b), consumption is only one mechanism through which herbivores affect plant abundance, with others including trampling, and herbivore-induced changes in nutrient availability (e.g. through faecal deposition) and light climate (Mitchell & Wass, 1996; Hobbs & Searle, 2005). As the allometric scaling factors for non-consumptive mechanisms are typically unknown, we assumed a mass exponent of 1.0 in our conversion of individual to biomass densities as a conservative approximation.

We limited our analysis to studies that had measured plant abundance as fresh or dry mass biomass per unit area, and excluded those which reported only alternative measures of abundance such as percentage cover, volume or stem densities. We did this because different measures of plant abundance, whilst typically correlated, may not always show identical temporal trends in abundance (Wood et al., 2012a) and may not show the same response to herbivory (Gayet et al., 2011); including these could have introduced additional variance and limited our ability to detect changes in plant abundance due to our explanatory factors. We compared plant abundance with and without herbivores at the time of maximal standing crop in the 'without herbivores' treatment, after Wood et al. (2012b). Where studies contained multiple values of changes in plant abundance that were not statistically independent we calculated mean values for such changes and for herbivore density. Where data were presented in graphs, we extracted values from pdf versions using DataThief (Tummers, 2006). We calculated the percentage reduction in plant abundance (C) as: $C = -[(A_{\text{HerbivoreAbsent}} - A_{\text{HerbivorePresent}})/A_{\text{HerbivoreAbsent}}] \times$ 100, where A_{HerbivorePresent} and A_{HerbivoreAbsent} are plant

abundance with and without herbivores present, respectively. The percentage change in plant abundance is the standard metric used in previous meta-analyses of herbivore effects on plants (Milchunas & Lauenroth, 1993; Lodge *et al.*, 1998; Marklund *et al.*, 2002). Similarly, following the approaches of these previous studies we did not consider statistical significance reported by individual studies, due to high levels of inter-study variance in test type and statistical power (Lodge *et al.*, 1998; Marklund *et al.*, 2002).

For each suitable study we also recorded the values of each predictor variable as given in the studies. Herbivore biomass density (g live mass m^{-2}) was calculated as the total mass of herbivores (mean individual mass multiplied by the mean number of individuals present over the study period) divided by the study area size. Where information on sex and age ratios was presented, we used sex- and age-specific biomass values. Where no such information was presented we assumed an equal sex ratio and that all individuals were adults, and the mean mass of males and females was used in our biomass calculations. Herbivore taxa were recorded as Bird, Mammal, Crustacean, Mollusc, Insect, Fish, and Echinoderm. We limited our meta-analysis to studies that presented data for individual taxa, either where only one herbivore taxon was present or where the effects of different taxa were experimentally separated through careful exclosure design (e.g. Evers et al., 1998; Wong, Kwong & Oiu, 2009).

(2) Statistical analyses

To meet the normality assumptions associated with our Gaussian linear models, values of C were rescaled between 0 and 1 and arcsine square-root transformed. Herbivore taxa, habitat type and herbivore-plant nativeness were treated as categorical factors. Herbivore density, latitude, size of experimental area, study length, herbivore assemblage species richness, and plant assemblage species richness were treated as covariates and were log₁₀-transformed to achieve linearity of relationship and normal distribution of residuals. To address our two hypotheses, we used linear models with Gaussian error structures to test the effects of (i)herbivore taxa; (ii) herbivore density; (iii) the nativeness of the herbivore and plant assemblage; (*iv*) habitat type; (*v*) latitude; (vi) phase of plant growth cycle; (vii) size of experimental area; (viii) study length; (ix) herbivore assemblage species richness; and (x) plant assemblage species richness, on percentage change in plant abundance (C). To identify issues with multicollinearity (Graham, 2003) we calculated the variance inflation factor (VIF), which measures the degree to which variances of regression coefficients are inflated relative to unrelated variables, associated with each of our continuous predictor variables (Aho, 2014). VIFs were calculated as VIF = $1/(1 - R^2)$, based on the R^2 value associated with a linear regression of a predictor variable on all other predictor variables in our data set. Following the approach recommended by Aho (2014), we judged that multicollinearity was excessively influencing the efficiency and reliability of parameter estimation where VIF > 5.

We carried out full subset model selection in order to test all possible combinations of additive and two-way interaction terms using the *glmulti* package in R (Calcagno & de Mazancourt, 2010; R Development Core Team, 2015). For each candidate model we calculated the value of second-order Akaike's Information Criteria, corrected for small sample size relative to the number of predictor variables (AIC_c). The model with the lowest AIC_c value was judged to be our best-supported model, whilst any model with a ΔAIC_c value within 2.0 of the best-supported model was also considered to have substantial support in the data (sensu Burnham & Anderson, 2004). To facilitate detailed model comparison we also calculated the relative likelihood and Akaike weight associated with each candidate model, as indicators of relative strength of model support in the data (Aho, 2014). Furthermore, we used R^2_{adj} values to indicate the percentage of the variance in change in plant abundance explained by each model. Post-hoc differences between different levels of categorical factors were determined using Tukey's HSD. We present the 10 best-supported models in addition to a model comprised of the intercept alone. All statistical analyses were performed with R version 3.1.2 (R Development Core Team, 2015), with a significant effect attributed where P < 0.05.

III. RESULTS

From our meta-analysis we found 326 values for herbivore-induced changes in plant abundance from 163 published studies for the period 1961 to 2014 (see online Appendix S1). These studies exhibited large ranges in the values associated with our explanatory variables (see online Appendix S2). The variance inflation factors associated with each of our predictor variables were all <5 (range = 1.79-4.35), indicating no issues with multicollinearity and thus there was no need to exclude any of our predictor variables from any candidate model (see online Appendix S3).

Across all studies we found a substantial range in observed herbivore-induced changes in plant abundance from -100to +76% (see online Appendix S1), with a mean $\pm95\%$ CI change of $-47.2 \pm 3.4\%$. The median change in abundance was -47.3%. Of the 326 experimental results, negative changes in plant abundance were reported in 300, positive changes in 21, and no change in five experiments (i.e. $\pm0\%$). Complete elimination of plant above-ground standing crop (i.e. -100%) was reported in 11 experiments.

Variance in observed herbivore-induced change in plant abundance (C) was best explained by a model comprising herbivore biomass density, herbivore taxa, plant-herbivore nativeness, herbivore species richness, and an interaction between herbivore density and herbivore-plant nativeness (Tables 1 and 2). Across all taxa, herbivore biomass density exhibited a negative relationship with change in plant abundance (Fig. 1). Our best-supported model indicated an effect of herbivore taxa on mean reductions

Model	k	AIC_{c}	ΔAIC_c	Relative likelihood	Akaike weights	R^{2}_{adj} (%)
$\overline{i+D*N+T+R}$	23	-279.65	0.00	1.00	0.181	47.3
i+D*N+T+R+S	24	-279.55	0.10	0.95	0.172	47.4
i+D*N+T+R+L	24	-279.44	0.21	0.90	0.163	47.4
i+D*N+T+R+S+L	25	-278.85	0.80	0.67	0.122	47.5
i+D*N+T+R+S+E	25	-277.61	2.04	0.36	0.065	47.3
i+D*N+T+R+P	24	-277.31	2.35	0.31	0.056	47.1
i+D*N+T+R*S	25	-277.28	2.38	0.30	0.055	47.3
i+D*N+T+R*L	25	-277.14	2.51	0.28	0.052	47.3
i+D*N+T	22	-276.80	2.86	0.24	0.044	46.6
i+D*N+T+S	23	-276.59	3.07	0.22	0.039	46.8
i	1	-96.20	183.45	0.00	0.000	0.0

Table 1. The 10 best-supported linear models (and null model) of change in plant abundance, as determined by corrected Akaike's information criteria (AIC_c). n = 326 for all candidate models. The best-supported model is indicated in bold. Values of *k* refer to the number of fitted parameters in each candidate model

Predictor variables: *i*, intercept; *T*, herbivore taxa; *D*, herbivore density $(g m^{-2})$; *N*, nativeness of the herbivore and plant assemblages; *G*, stage of the plant annual growth cycle; *H*, habitat type; *R*, herbivore species richness; *P*, plant species richness; *L*, latitude (° from equator); *E*, size of experimental area such as enclosure or exclosure (m^2) ; *S*, length of study (days).

in plant abundance (Table 2; Fig. 2). In particular, post-hoc comparisons indicated that insects were associated with lower reductions in plant abundance compared with all other taxa. Birds were associated with lower reductions in plant abundance than echinoderms, fish, and molluscs. Finally, crustaceans were associated with lower reductions in plant abundance compared with fish (Fig. 2). No other significant between-taxa differences were detected. We found evidence of an effect of herbivore-plant nativeness on changes in plant abundance (Table 2; Fig. 3). Post-hoc comparisons indicated that assemblages comprised of invasive herbivores and native plant assemblages were associated with greater reductions in plant abundance compared with invasive herbivores and invasive plants, native herbivores and invasive plants, native herbivores and mixed-nativeness plants, and native herbivores and native plants (Fig. 3; see online Appendix S4). By contrast, assemblages comprised of native herbivores and invasive plants were associated with lower reductions in plant abundance compared with both mixed-nativeness herbivores and native plants, and native herbivores and native plants (Fig. 3; see online Appendix S4). No other significant between-nativeness differences were detected. Furthermore, our best-supported model indicated a negative interaction between herbivore biomass density and herbivore-plant nativeness, such that the effect of nativeness on change in plant abundance was reduced at higher herbivore densities (Table 2). Across all studies, we found evidence of a positive relationship between herbivore species richness and change in plant abundance, with the strongest reductions in plant abundance reported for low herbivore species richness (Table 2; Fig. 4).

Our best-supported model explained 47.3% of the variance in changes in plant abundance (Table 1). The null model, comprised of an intercept alone, had a ΔAIC_c value of 183.5 relative to our best-supported model, effectively receiving no support in the data. Only two other candidate models were found to have an associated AIC_c value

within 2.0 of our best-supported model (Table 1). However, compared to our best-supported model, both alternative models were less parsimonious in terms of the number of fitted parameters, had higher AICc values, and lower relative likelihood and Akaike weights values, and thus were not considered further (Table 1).

IV. DISCUSSION

Our meta-analysis indicated that, in contrast to the traditional view of ecologists, herbivory is an important biotic process in aquatic ecosystems across a wide range of latitudes, habitat types and species assemblages. Despite the strong evidence for herbivore limitation of plant abundance presented here, herbivory as a structuring force in aquatic ecosystems has been poorly studied relative to bottom-up factors such as nutrient availability, light limitation and water temperature (Bornette & Puijalon, 2011). Our study is the first to yield a comprehensive understanding of how the outcomes of interactions between herbivores and vascular aquatic plants are regulated across a global range of aquatic ecosystems (all continents except Antarctica, spanning $3.3-73.3^{\circ}$ from the equator). With 326 experimental results from 163 studies, our study represents the most comprehensive assessment to date of herbivore-induced changes in aquatic plants. Our study indicates that, in accordance with our two hypotheses, the magnitude of interactions between primary consumers and primary producers are determined by herbivore biomass density, herbivore species richness, and herbivore taxonomic identity, and that the nativeness of assemblages appears also to play a role.

The herbivore-induced changes in plant abundance identified in this meta-analysis were almost exclusively negative, with reductions reported for 300 of 326 experiments. The mean $(\pm 95\%$ CI) change in plant

Table 2. The mean and S.E. effect sizes of the log₁₀-transformed predictor variables in our best-supported linear model on the arcsine square-root transformed change in plant abundance

Variable	Parameter estimate	Parameter estimate S.F
Intercept	0.362	0.043
Herbivore density	-0.077	0.023
Herbivore taxon (Birds)		
Herbivore taxon (Mammals)	0.182	0.046
Herbivore taxon (Crustaceans)	0.323	0.045
Herbivore taxon (Molluscs)	0.316	0.053
Herbivore taxon (Insects)	0.165	0.039
Herbivore taxon (Fish)	0.275	0.043
Herbivore taxon (Echinoderms)	0.334	0.056
Herbivore species richness	0.091	0.041
Nativeness (II)		
Nativeness (IM)	0.122	0.059
Nativeness (IN)	0.236	0.044
Nativeness (MM)	-0.051	0.648
Nativeness (MN)	0.065	0.080
Nativeness (NI)	0.134	0.046
Nativeness (NM)	0.167	0.061
Nativeness (NN)	0.112	0.035
Herbivore density : Nativeness (II)		
Herbivore density : Nativeness (IM)	-0.108	0.037
Herbivore density : Nativeness (IN)	-0.152	0.027
Herbivore density : Nativeness (MM)	-0.053	0.530
Herbivore density : Nativeness (MN)	-0.066	0.050
Herbivore density : Nativeness (NI)	0.010	0.033
Herbivore density : Nativeness (NM)	-0.088	0.047
Herbivore density : Nativeness (NN)	-0.070	0.022

The table represents the best-supported model and had the form: C, intercept + herbivore density + herbivore taxon + herbivore species richness + herbivore-plant nativeness + (herbivore density × nativeness). Nativeness of the herbivore and plant assemblages: NN, native herbivores and native plants; IN, invasive herbivores and native plants; IN, invasive herbivores and native plants; II, invasive herbivores and invasive plants; IM, invasive herbivores and mixed plants; MI, mixed herbivores and invasive plants; MM, mixed herbivores and invasive plants; MM, mixed herbivores and invasive plants; MI, native herbivores and mixed plants; NI, native herbivores and mixed plants; NI, native herbivores and invasive plants. The values for all other herbivore -plant nativeness groups were relative to II.

abundance of $-47 \pm 3\%$ represents a substantial loss of physical habitat and rerouting of energy and nutrients within food webs. We found that the magnitude of reductions in plant abundance in aquatic habitats exceeded those typically reported for terrestrial ecosystems. Cyr & Pace (1993) estimated that herbivores were responsible for the median removal of 18, 30, and 79% of primary productivity of terrestrial plants, aquatic macrophytes, and aquatic algae, respectively. Subsequent authors argued that these values represented reductions in abundance rather than removal of primary productivity (Mitchell & Wass, 1996), and so are comparable to our values of reduction in abundance. We found a median change in aquatic plant biomass of -47%, greater than both terrestrial ecosystems and previous estimates for aquatic plants. Similarly, Milchunas



Fig. 1. The negative relationship between change in plant abundance and herbivore density across seven herbivore taxa. Data points represent observed values, while the fitted line represents the mean ($\pm 95\%$ CI; dashed lines) relationship based on our best-supported model (Table 2). Thus the fitted line does not match the data points perfectly as the fitted line also accounts for the effects of herbivore taxonomic identity, herbivore species richness, and herbivore–plant nativeness.



Fig. 2. Mean +95% CI observed changes in aquatic plant abundance for each of our seven focal herbivore taxa. Different letters indicate significant *post-hoc* differences.

& Lauenroth (1993) reported a mean change in terrestrial plant abundance of -23%. Furthermore, Gruner *et al.* (2008) reported that herbivore removal typically led to increased primary producer abundance in freshwater and marine ecosystems, but no such pattern was detected for terrestrial ecosystems. However, our -47% median change in aquatic vascular plant abundance is still considerably less than those for algae within marine, brackish and freshwater ecosystems. For example, Hillebrand (2009) used a global meta-analysis to show a mean -59% change in periphyton abundance.



Fig. 3. Mean +95% CI observed changes in aquatic plant abundance for each of our herbivore–plant nativeness groups. Group abbreviations: NN, native herbivores and native plants; NM, native herbivores and mixed plants; NI, native herbivores and invasive plants; MN, mixed herbivores and native plants; MM, mixed herbivores and mixed plants; IN, invasive herbivores and native plants; II, invasive herbivores and invasive plants; IM, invasive herbivores and mixed plants. No data were available for MI. Different letters below the columns indicate significant *post-hoc* differences between groups.



Fig. 4. The positive relationship between change in plant abundance and herbivore species richness. Data points represent observed values, while the fitted line represents the mean ($\pm 95\%$ CI; dashed lines) relationship based on our best-supported model (Table 2). The fitted line does not match the data points perfectly as it also accounts for the effects of herbivore density, herbivore taxonomic identity, and herbivore–plant nativeness.

Our findings highlight the need for a substantial shift in how ecologists incorporate plant-herbivore interactions into theories of aquatic ecosystem structure and functioning. We argue that, by regulating primary producer abundance, interactions between herbivores and vascular aquatic plants may play key roles in the maintenance of alternative stable states (e.g. Scheffer *et al.*, 2001). Furthermore, we argue that changes in the relative abundance or composition of plant-herbivore assemblages may trigger trophic cascades that can shift ecosystems between alternative states (e.g. Carpenter, Kitchell & Hodgeson, 1985; Estes et al., 2011). These mechanisms are equivalent to the previously documented interactions between phytoplankton and their zooplankton grazers (Scheffer et al., 2001; Jones & Sayer, 2003). The failure to consider the importance of herbivory has been most acute among freshwater researchers (Lodge, 1991; Cebrián & Duarte, 1998; Klaassen & Nolet, 2007). By contrast, there has been greater appreciation of the roles of seagrass herbivores in estuaries and shallow seas (Thayer et al., 1984; Heck & Valentine, 2006; Burkepile, 2013). Indeed, the similarities between plant-herbivore interactions within seagrass ecosystems, and those observed in terrestrial grazing lawns, have been highlighted recently (Burkepile, 2013; Bakker et al., 2016). Such between-habitat differences were not supported by our finding of no effect of habitat type on the outcome of plant-herbivore interactions. Currently, key theories of aquatic ecosystem structure and functioning (e.g. Vannote et al., 1980; Junk, Bayley & Sparks, 1989; Scheffer et al., 2001) do not consider the possible role of herbivores in regulating vascular plant abundance, or the ecosystem consequences of such regulation. Our study builds on current evidence that aquatic herbivores can trigger shifts in ecosystem state, with losses of vascular plants and the ecosystem functions and services which they provide (Silliman et al., 2005). Given the multiple roles of aquatic plants, the provision of goods and services in aquatic ecosystems is likely to be affected by herbivore-induced changes in plant abundance, in particular primary production which is a key supporting service. Annual primary productivity is positively related to peak biomass for aquatic plant communities (Duarte, 1989). Thus herbivore-induced losses in plant abundance can lead to substantial decreases in primary productivity, in particular where plants cannot regrow after herbivore damage (e.g. Silliman & Bertness, 2002). Furthermore, the loss of plant abundance will reduce their regulatory role on water movements, nutrient cycling and secondary production of animals (Eklöf et al., 2008; Estes et al., 2011).

Increased herbivore density represents greater grazing pressure on a plant community, with correspondingly higher quantities of plant tissues consumed and removed by non-consumptive mechanisms such as trampling (Hobbs & Searle, 2005; Wood et al., 2012b). Thus it is unsurprising that changes in plant abundance were strongly negatively related to herbivore density, in accordance with our first hypothesis. Only at relatively low herbivore densities were positive changes in plant abundance reported, suggesting that in aquatic systems greater herbivore densities overwhelm plant compensatory growth responses. In support of our second hypothesis, we found substantial between-taxa differences in herbivore effects on plant abundance, with echinoderms, molluscs, and fish having relatively large impacts on plants, whilst insects and birds had relatively low impacts. Our findings concur with the recent research by Bakker et al.

(2016), which concluded that among herbivores the obligate aquatic species that live within water permanently have the greatest impacts on aquatic plants. The between-taxa differences we identified may be linked to differences in herbivore individual movement ability and foraging ecology. The observed result that bird herbivory was associated with smaller changes in plant abundance relative to most other taxa may be linked to inequalities in the movement ability of these taxa. Birds are highly mobile consumers which can, and frequently do, move between foraging sites in response to changes in site profitability (Nolet et al., 2001; Gyimesi et al., 2012; Wood et al., 2013). At foraging sites where plant abundance becomes substantially depleted birds, unlike the other taxa in our study, can abandon the site and fly elsewhere. Thus bird-induced reductions in plant abundance may be lower than for other taxa which cannot easily move away from the foraging site. Similarly, adult insects capable of flight could move between foraging areas to avoid severe depletion. However, many studies in our meta-analyses concerned flightless life stages of insects which could not move between waterbodies. Here, the relatively low impact of insect herbivores may be explained by their high specificity for certain plant species and tissues, which means that only part of a heterogeneous plant community will be affected (Newman, 1991). This contrasts with the bulk-grazing strategies of many other herbivore taxa, such as echinoderms, molluscs and crayfish, which will consume multiple tissue types and species and will thus affect a greater proportion of a plant community (Lodge *et al.*, 1998). Whilst taxa other than birds and adult insects can also exhibit movements between habitats in response to food availability (e.g. crayfish; Grey & Jackson, 2012), such movements are typically over much shorter distances than birds; for example herbivorous waterfowl can undertake daily movements of up to 20 km between foraging and roosting sites (Newton, Thom & Brotherston, 1973). Another reason for the relatively low impact of bird herbivores may be that many aquatic bird species also consume seeds and animal matter, and thus the vegetative plant tissues which make up the majority of plant above-ground biomass comprises only a small part of their diet (Wood et al., 2012b). Indeed, Wood et al. (2012b) showed that birds which were more herbivorous had a greater per *capita* effect on plant abundance than those that were more omnivorous. By contrast, the greatest reductions in plant abundance for a given herbivore density were reported for echinoderms and molluscs which are entirely herbivorous and cannot move quickly to new feeding areas in response to plant depletion. However, changes in plant abundance caused by birds and insects could still be substantial. For example, birds were associated with a mean and a maximum change of -44 and -93% respectively. Such high reductions may be expected to occur where alternative feeding areas are unavailable, or birds ability to move between sites is constrained, for example during their annual flightless moulting period (Dos Santos et al., 2012).

Whilst some localised studies have documented large impacts of invasive herbivores on aquatic plants (e.g. Stott & Robson, 1970; Carlsson, Brönmark & Hansson, 2004; Tatu et al., 2007), we have shown for the first time that plant-herbivore nativeness is a key factor affecting the magnitude of herbivore impacts on plant abundance across a wide range of species assemblages. In particular, compared with native plants we found that invasive plants experience relatively small losses in biomass due to native herbivores, which may aid the establishment of invasive plants beyond their native range. The mean change in plant abundance associated with assemblages of native herbivores and invasive plants found in our study (-22%)was similar to that reported by Parker et al. (2006) for all ecosystems. However, the impacts of invasive herbivores were not consistently greater than native herbivores across all assemblages. Furthermore, the effect of nativeness on change in plant abundance was reduced at higher herbivore densities, perhaps because at high herbivore densities the opportunities for selective feeding on preferred species will be diminished because of competition among individuals (Schoener, 1971). Recent decades have seen an increased spread of both invasive herbivores and macrophytes, which suggests that the magnitude of plant-herbivore interactions may be varying over time in many invaded aquatic ecosystems in response to changes in the nativeness of species assemblages (Jackson & Grey, 2013; Evangelista, Thomaz & Umetsu, 2014).

Previous research has shown that greater diversity of the herbivore assemblage increased damage to primary producers (Duffy, Richardson & Canuel, 2003). However, in this study we found evidence for a positive relationship between herbivore species richness and change in plant abundance, with the strongest reductions in plant abundance reported for low herbivore species richness. The effect of herbivore species richness was not apparent in the observed data, and was only identified once the other key factors in our best-supported model (herbivore density, herbivore taxa, and herbivore-plant nativeness) had been accounted for. Indeed, many studies in our meta-analysis reported substantial reductions in plant abundance, of up to 100%, associated with only a single species of herbivore (e.g. Pípalová, 2002; Ip et al., 2014; but see Coetzee, Byrne & Hill, 2007). By contrast, we found no effect of plant species richness on the size of the outcome of plant-herbivore interactions.

Our finding of no latitudinal gradient in herbivore effects on primary producers is consistent with other recent meta-analyses conducted for marine and terrestrial ecosystems (Gruner *et al.*, 2008; Hillebrand, 2009; Moles *et al.*, 2011; Poore *et al.*, 2012). Finally, we found no strong support for consistent differences in herbivore impact among different habitat types; reductions in plant abundance were equivalent across lake, river, estuary, wetland, salt marsh, and shallow-sea habitat types. Variation among habitat types identified in previous localised studies (Lodge *et al.*, 1998) may reflect differences in other factors, such as herbivore densities, rather than effects of habitat *per se*. Our habitat-type categories were broad, due to the limited information presented by individual studies that could be used to classify habitats, and so future work should examine whether key habitat characteristics, such as productivity and nutrient status, can modulate plant-herbivore interactions. In particular, evidence from terrestrial ecosystems has suggested that differences in habitat productivity can affect plant-herbivore interactions (Bakker *et al.*, 2006). We were unable to consider habitat productivity in the current study as few of the studies we identified presented quantitative information on productivity.

We have shown here that herbivory is an important force in the control of plant abundance across aquatic systems, as has long been recognised for terrestrial plants and aquatic algae. However, herbivory is unlikely to be the sole driver of plant dynamics in most ecosystems. In particular, a range of bottom-up processes are known to influence plant abundance such as nutrient availability, light limitation, and temperature (Barko, Adams & Clesceri, 1986; Bornette & Puijalon, 2011). Therefore a key future challenge is to integrate our understanding of the regulatory effects of top-down (e.g. herbivory), bottom-up (e.g. nutrient availability), and competitive processes on plant abundance and ecosystem primary productivity (Hughes et al., 2004; Gayet et al., 2011; Wood et al., 2012c; Sarneel et al., 2014). Currently, our limited knowledge of multifactorial regulation of primary producers hinders efforts to manage aquatic ecosystems effectively (Chambers et al., 1999; Bakker et al., 2013).

V. CONCLUSIONS

(1) The traditional view of biologists has been that herbivore regulation of vascular plants did not occur in aquatic ecosystems, and thus even recent aquatic ecology and food web texts omit mention of these interactions (e.g. Lampert & Sommer, 2007; Moore & de Ruiter, 2012). By contrast, the role of herbivory in terrestrial ecosystems, and primary consumer-phytoplankton interactions in aquatic ecosystems, have long been recognised by researchers (McNaughton et al., 1989; Milchunas & Lauenroth, 1993; Hillebrand, 2002; Estes et al., 2011; Poore et al., 2012). Despite the traditional view that herbivory played no significant role in aquatic plant dynamics, we found a growing literature on plant-herbivore interactions in aquatic ecosystems. The availability of numerous localised studies of herbivore effects on plant abundance, using comparable methodologies, allowed us to carry out a comprehensive meta-analysis of herbivore-induced changes in plant abundance across a wide range of species assemblages, geographic regions, and habitat types.

(2) We have demonstrated that herbivores are an important structuring force affecting aquatic plant abundance. In accordance with our two hypotheses, we found evidence that herbivore-induced changes in plant abundance varied between herbivore taxa and herbivore-plant nativeness, decreased with herbivore diversity, and increased with herbivore biomass density. We argue that the issue of whether herbivores can affect aquatic plant abundance is increasingly well understood, and there is now overwhelming evidence that herbivores can reduce (and in some cases increase) plant abundance. Researchers should now focus on understanding the conditions under which herbivores exert such effects on aquatic plant abundance. We have shown here that both herbivore density and herbivore species richness, as well as the nativeness of the herbivore–plant assemblage, are key factors in understanding the magnitude of herbivore-induced changes in aquatic plant abundance.

(3) For aquatic ecosystems, the current failure to incorporate top-down effects continues to hinder our fundamental understanding of the functioning of ecosystems that contain aquatic plants. Furthermore, fundamental knowledge of the roles of such trophic interactions will help us to understand how aquatic ecosystems will respond to the sustained environmental change these systems are experiencing (Moss, 2015). If not accounted for, herbivory will confound our attempts to understand and predict responses in plant dynamics and the interactions of plants with other organisms, ecosystem processes and the physico-chemical environment (Reader, 1992). Furthermore, efforts to restore aquatic ecosystems to plant-dominated states require detailed understanding of how plant communities respond to multiple perturbations in space and time; we argue that herbivory must be considered as one such perturbation. Unaccounted for impacts on primary producers and the wider ecosystem due to herbivory may limit our ability to manage and restore aquatic ecosystems through targeted schemes such as the European Union's Water Framework Directive (Hering et al., 2010). Indeed, it has been acknowledged that such schemes must account for key biotic interactions in order to be effective (Logan & Furse, 2002). By providing a quantitative relationship between herbivore densities and changes in plant abundance, our findings should aid managers in determining when herbivore impacts on aquatic plants may affect restoration attempts. The results of our global meta-analysis highlight the need for greater recognition among biologists of the role of different herbivore assemblages in regulating aquatic plant dynamics.

VI. ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

We thank Dee Galliford, Kate Mason, Jeanette Crawford, and Adrian Smith for help accessing articles used in the meta-analysis. We also wish to thank William Foster, Tim Benton, Alison Cooper, and two anonymous reviewers for their helpful and constructive comments.

VII. REFERENCES

*AGUILAR, J. A., CAMARENA, O. M., CENTER, T. D. & BOJORQUEZ, G. (2003). Biological control of water hyacinth in Sinaloa, Mexico with the weevils Neochetina eichhorniae and N. bruchi. *BioControl* 48, 595–608.

- AHO, K. A. (2014). Foundational and Applied Statistics for Biologists Using R. CRC Press, Boca Raton.
- *AJUONU, O., BYRNE, M., HILL, M., NEUENSCHWANDER, P. & KORIE, S. (2009). The effect of two biological control agents, the weevil *Neochetina eichhomiae* and the mired *Eccritotarsus catarinensis* on the water hyacinth, *Eichomia crassipes*, grown in culture with water lettuce, *Pistia stratiotes. BioContol* 54, 155–162.
- *ALBERTI, J., CANEPUCCIA, A., PASCUAL, J., PEREZ, C. & IRIBARNE, O. (2011). Joint control by rodent herbivory and nutrient availability of plant diversity in a salt marsh-salty steppe transition zone. *Journal of Vegetation Science* 22, 216–224.
- *ALBERTI, J., CASARIEGO, A. M., DALEO, P., FANJUL, E., SILLIMAN, B., BERTNESS, M. & IRIBARNE, O. (2010). Abiotic stress mediates top-down and bottom-up control in a south-western Atlantic salt marsh. *Oecologia* 163, 181–191.
- ALLCOCK, K. G. & HIK, D. S. (2004). Survival, growth, and escape from herbivory are determined by habitat and herbivore species for three Australian woodland plants. *Oecologia* **138**, 231–241.
- *ALLIN, C. C. & HUSBAND, T. P. (2003). Mute swan (Cygnus olor) impact on submerged aquatic vegetation and macroinvertebrates in a Rhode Island coastal pond. Northeastern Naturalist 10, 305–318.
- *ALLISON, A. & NEWTON, I. (1974). Waterfowl at Loch Leven, Kinross. Proceedings of the Royal Society of Edinburgh. Section B: Biology 74, 365–381.
- *ANASTÁCIO, P. M., CORREIA, A. M. & MENINO, J. P. (2005). Processes and patterns of plant destruction by crayfish: effects of crayfish size and developmental stages of rice. Archiv für Hydrobiologie 162, 37–51.
- *ANASTÁCIO, P. M., FRIAS, A. F. & MARQUES, J. C. (2000). Impact of crayfish densities on wet seeded rice and the inefficiency of a non-ionic surfactant as an ecotechnological solution. *Ecological Engineering* 15, 17–25.
- *ANDERSON, M. G. & LOW, J. P. (1976). Use of sago pondweed by waterfowl on the Delta Marsh, Manitoba. *Journal of Wildlife Management* **40**, 233-242.
- ARAGONES, L. & MARSH, H. (2000). Impact of dugong grazing and turtle cropping on tropical seagrass communities. *Pacific Conservation Biology* 5, 277–288.
- ATKINS, R. L., GRIFFIN, J. N., ANGELINI, C., O'CONNOR, M. I. & SILLIMAN, B. R. (2015). Consumer-plant interaction strength: importance of body size, density and metabolic biomass. *Oikos* 124, 1274–1281.
- BAKKER, E. S., PAGÈS, J. F., ARTHUR, R. & ALCOVERRO, T. (2016). Assessing the role of large herbivores in the structuring and functioning of freshwater and marine angiosperm ecosystems. *Ecography* 39, 162–179.
- BAKKER, E. S., RITCHIE, M. E., OLFF, H., MILCHUNAS, D. G. & KNOPS, J. M. H. (2006). Herbivore impact on grassland plant diversity depends on habitat productivity and herbivore size. *Ecology Letters* 9, 780–788.
- BAKKER, E. S., SARNEEL, J. M., GULATI, R. D., LIU, Z. & VAN DONK, E. (2013). Restoring macrophyte diversity in shallow temperate lakes: biotic versus abiotic constraints. *Hydrobiologia* **710**, 23–37.
- BARKO, J. W., ADAMS, M. S. & CLESCERI, N. L. (1986). Environmental factors and their consideration in the management of submersed aquatic vegetation: a review. *Journal of Aquatic Plant Management* 24, 1–10.
- *BARRAT-SEGRETAIN, M. H. & LEMOINE, D. G. (2007). Can snail herbivory influence the outcome of competition between *Elodea* species? *Aquatic Botany* 86, 157–162.
- *BAZELY, D. R. & JEFFRIES, R. L. (1986). Changes in the composition and standing crop of salt-marsh communities in response to the removal of a grazer. *Journal of Ecology* 74, 693–706.
- *BELAL, I. E. H. (2007). Controlling aquatic weeds in a Saudi drainage canal using grass carp (*Ctenopharyngodon idella Val.*) Journal of Food, Agriculture & Environment 5, 332-336.
- BERGMAN, B. G. & BUMP, J. K. (2015). Experimental evidence that the ecosystem effects of aquatic herbivory by moose and beaver may be contingent on water body type. *Freshwater Biology* **60**, 1635–1646.
- *BERTNESS, M. D. (1984). Habitat and community modification by an introduced herbivorous snail. *Ecology* 65, 370–381.
- *BONAVENTURA, S. M., PANCOTTO, V., VICARI, R. L., MADANES, N. & BELLOCQ, M. I. (2003). Demography and microhabitat use of the wild guinea pig (*Cavia aperea*) in freshwater *Spartina densiflora* marshes in Argentina. *Acta Zoologica Sinica* 49, 20–31.
- BORNETTE, G. & PUIJALON, S. (2011). Response of aquatic plants to abiotic factors: a review. Aquatic Sciences 73, 1–14.
- *BORTOLUS, A., IRIBARNE, O. O. & MARTÍNEZ, M. M. (1998). Relationship between waterfowl and the seagrass *Ruppia maritima* in a southwestern Atlantic coastal lagoon. *Estuaries* 21, 710–717.
- *BOURQUE, A. S. & FOURQUREAN, J. W. (2013). Variability in herbivory in subtropical seagrass ecosystems and implications for seagrass transplanting. *Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology* 445, 29–37.
- *BOWNES, A., HILL, M. P. & BYRNE, M. J. (2010a). Assessing density-damage relationships between water hyacinth and its grasshopper herbivore. *Entomologia Experimentalis et Applicata* 137, 246–254.
- *BOWNES, A., HILL, M. P. & BYRNE, M. J. (2010b). Evaluating the impact of herbivory by a grasshopper, *Comops aquaticum* (Orthoptera: Acrididae), on the competitive performance and biomass accumulation of water hyacinth, *Eichomia crassipes* (Pontederiaceae). *Biological Control* 53, 297–303.

- *BUCK, D. H., BAUR, R. J. & ROSE, C. R. (1975). Comparison of the effects of grass carp and the herbicide diuron in densely vegetated pools containing golden shiners and bluegills. *The Progressive Fish-Culturist* 37, 185–190.
- BURKEPILE, D. E. (2013). Comparing aquatic and terrestrial grazing ecosystems: is the grass really greener? *Oikos* 122, 306–312.
- *BURNELL, O. W., CONNELL, S. D., IRVING, A. D. & RUSSELL, B. D. (2013). Asymmetric patterns of recovery in two habitat forming seagrass species following simulated overgrazing by urchins. *Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology* 448, 114–120.
- BURNHAM, K. P. & ANDERSON, D. R. (2004). Multimodel inference: understanding AIC and BIC in model selection. Sociological Methods and Research 33, 261–304.
- CALCAGNO, V. & DE MAZANCOURT, C. (2010). glmulti: an R package for easy automated model selection with (generalized) linear models. *Journal of Statistical* Software 34, 1–29.
- *CARLSSON, N. O. L. & BRÖNMARK, C. (2006). Size-dependent effects of an invasive herbivorous snail (*Pomacea canaliculata*) on macrophytes and periphyton in Asian wetlands. *Freshvater Biology* 51, 695–704.
- CARLSSON, N. O. L., BRÖNMARK, C. & HANSSON, L. A. (2004). Invading herbivory: the golden apple snail alters ecosystem functioning in Asian wetlands. *Ecology* 85, 1575–1580.
- *CARLSSON, N. O. L. & LACOURIERE, J. O. (2005). Herbivory on aquatic vascular plants by the introduced golden apple snail (*Pomacea canaliculata*) in Lao PDR. *Biological Invasions* 7, 233–241.
- CARPENTER, S. R., KITCHELL, J. F. & HODGESON, J. R. (1985). Cascading trophic interactions and lake productivity. *BioScience* 35, 634–639.
- CARPENTER, S. R. & LODGE, D. M. (1986). Effects of submersed macrophytes on ecosystem processes. *Aquatic Botany* 26, 341–370.
- *CARREIRA, B. M., DIAS, M. P. & REBELO, R. (2014). How consumption and fragmentation of macrophytes by the invasive crayfish *Procambarus clarkii* shape the macrophyte communities of temporary ponds. *Hydrobiologia* 721, 89–98.
- CEBRIÁN, J. & DUARTE, C. M. (1994). The dependence of herbivory on growth rate in natural plant communities. *Functional Ecology* 8, 518–525.
- CEBRIÁN, J. & DUARTE, C. M. (1998). Patterns in leaf herbivory on seagrasses. Aquatic Botany 60, 67–82.
- *CENTER, T. D., STEWARD, K. K. & BRUNER, M. C. (1982). Control of waterhyacinth (*Eichhornia crassipes*) with *Neochetina eichhornia* (Coleoptera: Curculionidae) and a growth retardant. *Weed Science* **30**, 453–457.
- CHAMBERS, P. A., DEWREEDE, R. E., IRLANDI, E. A. & VANDERMUELEN, H. (1999). Management issues in aquatic macrophyte ecology: a Canadian perspective. *Canadian Journal of Botany* **77**, 471–487.
- CHAMBERS, P. A., HANSON, J. M., BURKE, J. M. & PREPAS, E. E. (1990). The impact of crayfish Orconectes virilis on aquatic macrophytes. Freshwater Biology 24, 81–91.
- *CHARMAN, K. & MACEY, A. (1978). The winter grazing of saltmarsh vegetation by dark-bellied brent geese. Wildfowl 29, 153-162.
- COETZEE, J. A., BYRNE, M. J. & HILL, M. P. (2007). Impact of nutrients and herbivory by *Eccritotarsus catarinensis* on the biological control of water hyacinth, *Eichornia crassipes. Aquatic Botany* 86, 179–186.
- *CORTI, P. & SCHLATTER, R. P. (2002). Feeding ecology of the black-necked swan Cygnus melancoryphus in two wetlands of southern Chile. Studies on Neotropical Fauna and Environment 37, 9–14.
- *CREED, R. P. & SHELDON, S. P. (1993). The effect of feeding by a North American weevil, *Euhrychiopsis lecontei*, on Eurasian watermilfoil (*Myriophyllum spicatum*). Aquatic Botany 45, 245–256.
- CRIVELLI, A. J. (1983). The destruction of aquatic vegetation by carp. Hydrobiologia 106, 37–41.
- CRONIN, G., JR LEWIS, W. M. & SCHIEHSER, M. A. (2006). Influence of freshwater macrophytes on the littoral ecosystem structure and function of a young Colorado reservoir. *Aquatic Botany* 85, 37–43.
- CYR, H. & PACE, M. L. (1993). Magnitude and patterns of herbivory in aquatic and terrestrial ecosystems. *Nature* **361**, 148–150.
- *DALEO, P., ALBERTI, J. & IRIBARNE, O. (2011). Crab herbivory regulates re-colonization of disturbed patches in a southwestern Atlantic salt marsh. *Oikos* 120, 842–847.
- *DALL ARMELLINA, A. A., BEZIC, C. R. & GAJARDO, O. A. (1999). Submerged macrophyte control with herbivorous fish in irrigation channels of semiarid Argentina. *Hydrobiologia* **415**, 265–269.
- *DE WINTON, M. D., TAUMOEPEAU, A. T. & CLAYTON, J. S. (2002). Fish effects on charophyte establishment in a shallow, eutrophic New Zealand lake. *New Zealand Journal of Marine and Freshwater Research* 36, 815–823.
- *DING, J. & BLOSSEY, B. (2005). Impact of the native water lily leaf beetle Galerucella nymphaeca (Coleoptera: Chrysomelidae) attacking introduced water chestnut, Trapa natans, in the northeastern United States. Environmental Entomology 34, 683–689.
- *DING, J., BLOSSEY, B., DU, Y. & ZHENG, F. (2006). Impact of *Galerucella birmanica* (Coleoptera: Chrysomelidae) on growth and seed production of *Trapa natans. Biological Control* 37, 338–345.
- *DIXON, H. D. J. (2009). Effect of black swan foraging on seagrass and benthic invertebrates in western Golden Bay. MSc Thesis: Massey University, Palmerston North, New Zealand.

- *DORENBOSCH, M. & BAKKER, E. S. (2012). Effects of contrasting omnivorous fish on submerged macrophyte biomass in temperate lake: a mesocosm experiment. *Freshwater Biology* 57, 1360–1372.
- DOS SANTOS, V. M., MATHESON, F. E., PILDITCH, C. A. & ELGER, A. (2012). Is black swan grazing a threat to seagrass? Indications from an observational study in New Zealand. Aquatic Botany 100, 41–50.
- *DOUPÉ, R. G., KNOTT, M. J., SCHAFFER, J., BURROWS, D. W. & LYMBERY, A. J. (2010). Experimental herbivory of native Australian macrophytes by the introduced Mozambique tilapia *Oreochromis mossambicus*. *Austral Ecology* 35, 24–30.
- *DOYLE, R., GRODOWITZ, M., SMART, M. & OWENS, C. (2007). Separate and interactive effects of competition and herbivory on the growth, expansion, and tuber formation of *Hydrilla verticillata*. *Biological Control* **41**, 327–338.
- DUARTE, C. M. (1989). Temporal biomass variability and production/biomass relationships of seagrass communities. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 51, 269–276.
- DUFFY, J. E., RICHARDSON, J. P. & CANUEL, E. A. (2003). Grazer diversity effects on ecosystem functioning in seagrass beds. *Ecology Letters* 6, 637–645.
- *DUGDALE, T. M., HICKS, B. J., DE WINTON, M. & TAUMOEPEAU, A. (2006). Fish exclosures versus intensive fishing to restore charophytes in a shallow New Zealand lake. *Aquatic Conservation: Marine and Freshwater Ecosystems* **16**, 193–202.
- EKLÖF, J. S., DE LA TORRE-CASTRO, M., GULLSTRÖM, M., UKU, J., MUTHIGA, N., LYIMO, T. & BANDEIRA, S. O. (2008). Sea urchin overgrazing of seagrasses: a review of current knowledge on causes, consequences, and management. *Estuarine, Coastal and Shelf Science* **79**, 569–580.
- *ELGER, A., DE BOER, T. & HANLEY, M. E. (2007). Invertebrate herbivory during the regenerative phase: experiments with a freshwater angiosperm. *Journal of Ecology* 95, 106–114.
- *ELGER, A., WILLBY, N. J. & CABELLO-MARTINEZ, M. (2009). Invertebrate grazing during the regenerative phase affects the ultimate structure of macrophyte communities. *Freshwater Biology* 54, 1246–1255.
- *ELSER, J. J., JUNGE, C. & GOLDMAN, C. R. (1994). Population structure and ecological effects of the crayfish *Pacifastacus leniusculus* in Castle Lake, California. *Great Basin Naturalist* 54, 162–169.
- ENGELHARDT, K. A. M. & RITCHIE, M. E. (2001). Effects of macrophyte species richness on wetland ecosystem functioning and services. *Nature* **411**, 687–689.
- *ESLER, D. (1989). An assessment of American coot herbivory of Hydrilla. Journal of Wildlife Management 53, 1147–1149.
- ESTES, J. A., TERBORGH, J., BRASHARES, J. S., POWER, M. E., BERGER, J., BOND, W. J., CARPENTER, S. R., ESSINGTON, T. E., HOLT, R. D., JACKSON, J. B. C., MARQUIS, R. J., OKSANEN, L., OKSANEN, T., PAINE, R. T., PIKITCH, E. K., *et al.* (2011). Trophic downgrading of Planet Earth. *Science* 333, 301–306.
- EVANGELISTA, H. B. A., THOMAZ, S. M. & UMETSU, C. A. (2014). An analysis of publications on invasive macrophytes in aquatic ecosystems. *Aquatic Invasions* 9, 521–528.
- EVERS, D. E., SASSER, C. E., GOSSELINK, J. G., FULLER, D. E. & VISSER, J. M. (1998). The impact of vertebrate herbivores on wetland vegetation in Atchafalaya Bay, Louisiana. *Estuaries* 21, 1–13.
- *FANG, L., WONG, P. K., LIN, L., LAN, C. & QIU, J. W. (2010). Impact of invasive apple snails in Hong Kong on wetland macrophytes, nutrients, phytoplankton and filamentous algae. *Freshwater Biology* 55, 1191–1204.
- *FEMINELLA, J. W. & RESH, V. H. (1989). Submersed macrophytes and grazing crayfish: an experimental study of herbivory in a California freshwater marsh. *Holarctic Ecology* 12, 1–8.
- *FLINT, R. W. & GOLDMAN, C. R. (1975). The effects of a benchic grazer on the primary productivity of the littoral zone of Lake Tahoe. *Limnology and Oceanography* 20, 935–944.
- *FORD, M. A. & GRACE, J. B. (1998a). Effects of vertebrate herbivores on soil processes, plant biomass, litter accumulation and soil elevation changes in a coastal marsh. *Journal of Ecology* 86, 974–982.
- *FORD, M. A. & GRACE, J. B. (1998b). The interactive effects of fire and herbivory on a coastal marsh in Louisiana. *Wetlands* 18, 1–8.
- *FOWLER, M. C. & ROBSON, T. O. (1978). The effects of the food preferences and stocking rates of grass carp (*Ctenopharyngodon idella* Val.) on mixed plant communities. *Aquatic Bolany* 5, 261–276.
- *FROELICH, A. J. & LODGE, D. M. (2000). Waterfowl-induced changes in submerged and emergent macrophyte communities at Lake Mattamuskeet, NC, USA. In *Linnology and Aquatic Birds: Monitoring, Modelling and Management* (eds F. A. COMIN, J. A. HERRERA and J. RAMIREZ), pp. 43–59. Universidad Autónoma de Yucatán, Mérida.
- *FULLER, D. A., SASSER, C. E., JOHNSON, W. B. & GOSSELINK, J. G. (1985). The effects of herbivory on vegetation on islands in Atchafalaya Bay, Louisiana. *Wetlands* 4, 105–114.
- *GAUTHIER, G., BÊTY, J., GIROUX, J. F. & ROCHEFORT, L. (2004). Trophic interactions in a high Arctic snow goose colony. *Integrative and Comparative Biology* 44, 119–129.
- GAUTHIER, G., HUGHES, R. J., REED, A., BEALIEU, J. & ROCHEFORT, L. (1995). Effect of grazing on the production of graminoids at an Arctic site (Bylot Island, NWT, Canada). *Journal of Ecology* 83, 653–664.

- *GAYET, G., CROCE, N., GRILLAS, P., NOURRY, C., DESCHAMPS, C. & DU RAU, P. D. (2012). Expected and unexpected effects of waterbirds on Mediterranean aquatic plants. *Aquatic Botany* **103**, 98–105.
- GAYET, G., GUILLEMAIN, M., FRITZ, H., MESLEARD, F., BEGNIS, C., COSTIOU, A., BODY, G., CURTET, L. & BROYER, J. (2011). Do mute swan (*Cygnus olor*) grazing, swan residence and fishpond nutrient availability interactively control macrophyte communities? *Aquatic Botany* **95**, 110–116.
- *GEHO, E. M., CAMPBELL, D. & KEDDY, P. A. (2007). Quantifying ecological filters: the relative importance of herbivory, neighbours, and sediment on an oligohaline marsh. *Oikos* 116, 1006–1016.
- VAN GILS, J. A., GYIMESI, A. & VAN LITH, B. (2007). Avian herbivory: an experiment, a field test, and an allometric comparison with mammals. *Ecology* **88**, 2926–2935.
- *GITTMAN, R. K. & KELLER, D. A. (2013). Fiddler crabs facilitate Spartina alterniflora growth, mitigating periwinkle overgrazing of marsh habitat. *Ecology* 94, 2709–2718.
- *GOODLOE, R. B., WARREN, R. J., OSBORN, D. A. & HALL, C. (2000). Population characteristics of feral horses on Cumberland Island, Georgia, and their management implications. *Journal of Wildlife Management* **64**, 114–121.
- *GOUGH, L. & GRACE, J. B. (1998). Herbivore effects on plant species density at varying productivity levels. *Ecology* 79, 1586-1594.
- GRAHAM, M. H. (2003). Confronting multicollinearity in ecological multiple regression. *Ecology* 84, 2809–2815.
- *GRAHAME, J. (1973). Breeding energetics of Littorina littorea (L.) (Gastropoda: Prosobranchiata). *Journal of Animal Ecology* 42, 391–403.
- GREGORY, S. V. (1983). Plant-herbivore interactions in stream systems. In Stream Ecology. Applications and Testing of General Ecological Theory (eds J. R. BARNES and G. W. MINSHALL), pp. 157–189. Plenum Press, New York.
- GREY, J. & JACKSON, M. C. (2012). 'Leaves and eats shoots': direct terrestrial feeding can supplement invasive red swamp crayfish in times of need. PLoS ONE 7, e42575.
- GRUNER, D. S., SMITH, J. E., SEABLOOM, E. W., SANDIN, S. A., NGAI, J. T., HILLEBRAND, H., HARPOLE, W. S., ELSER, J. J., CLELAND, E. E., BRACKEN, M. E. S., BORER, E. T. & BOLKER, B. M. (2008). A cross-system synthesis of consumer and nutrient resource control on producer biomass. *Ecology Letters* 11, 740–755.
- GYIMESI, A., FRANKEN, M. S., FEIGE, N. & NOLET, B. A. (2012). Human disturbance of Bewick's swans is reflected in giving-up net energy rate, but not in giving-up food density. *Ibis* 154, 781–790.
- HAIRSTON, N. G., SMITH, F. E. & SLOBODKIN, L. B. (1960). Community structure, population control and competition. *American Naturalist* 94, 421–425.
- *HANSSON, L. A., JOHANSSON, L. & PERSSON, L. (1987). Effects of fish grazing on nutrient release and succession of primary producers. *Limnology and Oceanography* 32, 723–729.
- *HARAMIS, G. M. & KEARNS, G. D. (2007). Herbivory by resident geese: the loss and recovery of wildrice along the tidal Patuxent River. *Journal of Wildlife Management* 71, 788–794.
- *HARGEBY, A., ANDERSSON, G., BLINDOW, I. & JOHANSSON, S. (1994). Trophic web structure in a shallow eutrophic lake during a dominance shift from phytoplankton to submerged macrophytes. *Hydrobiologia* 279(280), 83–90.
- *HARTKE, K. M., KRIEGEL, K. H., NELSON, G. M. & MERENDINO, M. T. (2009). Abundance of wigeongrass during winter and use by herbivorous waterbirds in a Texas coastal marsh. *Wetlands* 29, 288–293.
- *HAUXWELL, J., FRAZER, T. K. & OSENBERG, C. W. (2004). Grazing by manatees excludes both new and established wild celery transplants: implications for restoration in Kings Bay, FL, USA. *Journal of Aquatic Plant Management* 42, 49–53.
- HAWKES, C. V. & SULLIVAN, J. J. (2001). The impact of herbivory on plants in different resources conditions: a meta-analysis. *Ecology* 87, 2045–2058.
- *HEARD, T. A. & WINTERON, S. L. (2000). Interactions between nutrient status and weevil herbivory in the biological control of water hyacinth. *Journal of Applied Ecology* 37, 117–127.
- *HECK, K. L. & VALENTINE, J. F. (1995). Sea urchin herbivory: evidence for long-lasting effects in subtropical seagrass meadows. *Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology* 189, 205–217.
- HECK, K. L. & VALENTINE, J. F. (2006). Plant-herbivore interactions in seagrass meadows. *Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology* 330, 420–436.
- HERING, D., BORJA, A., CARSTENSEN, J., CARVALHO, L., ELLIOTT, M., FELD, C. K., HEISKANEN, A. S., JOHNSON, R. K., MOE, J., PONT, D., SOLHEIM, A. L. & VAN DE BUND, W. (2010). The European water framework directive at the age of 10: a critical review of the achievements with recommendations for the future. *Science of the Total Environment* **408**, 4007–4019.
- *HIDDING, B., NOLET, B. A., DE BOER, T., DE VRIES, P. P. & KLAASSEN, M. (2010). Above-and below-ground vertebrate herbivory may each favour a different subordinate species in an aquatic plant community. *Oecologia* 162, 199–208.
- HILLEBRAND, H. (2002). Top-down versus bottom-up control of autotrophic biomass-a meta-analysis on experiments with periphyton. *Journal of the North American Benthological Society* 21, 349–369.
- HILLEBRAND, H. (2009). Meta-analysis of grazer control of periphyton biomass across aquatic ecosystems. *Journal of Phycology* 45, 798–806.
- *HILT, S. (2006). Recovery of *Potamogeton pectinatus* L. stands in a shallow lake under extreme grazing pressure. *Hydrobiologia* 570, 95–99.

Biological Reviews 92 (2017) 1128-1141 © 2016 The Authors. Biological Reviews published by John Wiley & Sons Ltd on behalf of Cambridge Philosophical Society.

- HOBBS, N. T. & SEARLE, K. R. (2005). A reanalysis of the body mass scaling of trampling by large herbivores. *Oecologia* 145, 462–464.
- HUGHES, A. R., BANDO, K. J., RODRIGUEZ, L. F. & WILLIAMS, S. L. (2004). Relative effects of grazers and nutrients on seagrasses: a meta-analysis approach. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 282, 87–99.
- HUNTLY, N. (1991). Herbivores and the dynamics of communities and ecosystems. Annual Review of Ecology and Systematics 22, 477–503.
- DE IONGH, H. H., WENNO, B. J. & MEELIS, E. (1995). Seagrass distribution and seasonal biomass changes in relation to dugong grazing in the Moluccas, East Indonesia. Aquatic Botany 50, 1–19.
- IP, K. K. L., LIANG, Y., LIN, L., WU, H., XUE, J. & QIU, J. W. (2014). Biological control of invasive apple snails by two species of carp: effects on non-target species matter. *Biological Control* 71, 16–22.
- JACKSON, M. C. & GREY, J. (2013). Accelerating rates of freshwater invasions in the catchment of the River Thames. *Biological Invasions* 15, 945–951.
- *JOHNSON, L. A. & FOOTE, A. L. (1997). Vertebrate herbivory in managed coastal wetlands: a manipulative experiment. Aquatic Botany 59, 17–32.
- JONES, J. I. & SAYER, C. D. (2003). Does the fish-invertebrate-periphyton cascade precipitate plant loss in shallow lakes? *Ecology* 84, 2155–2167.
- JOSHI, J., SCHMID, B., CALDEIRA, M. C., DIMITRAKOPOULOS, P. G., GOOD, J., HARRIS, R., HECTOR, A., HUSS-DANELL, K., JUMPPONEN, A., MINNS, A., MULDER, C. P. H., PEREIRA, J. S., PRINZ, A., SCHERER-LORENZEN, M., SIAMANTZIOURAS, A. S. D., et al. (2001). Local adaptation enhances performance of common plant species. *Ecology Letters* 4, 536–544.
- JUNK, W. J., BAYLEY, P. B. & SPARKS, R. E. (1989). The flood pulse concept in river-floodplain systems. *Canadian Special Publication of Fisheries & Aquatic Sciences* 106, 110–127.
- *JUPP, B. P. & SPENCE, D. H. N. (1977). Limitations of macrophytes in a eutrophic lake, Loch Leven. II. Wave action, sediments and waterfowl grazing. *Journal of Ecology* 65, 431–446.
- *KIM, G. Y., KIM, J. Y., GANF, G. G., LEE, C. W. & JOO, G. J. (2013). Impact of over-wintering waterfowl on tuberous bulrush (*Bolboschoenus planiculmis*) in tidal flats. *Aquatic Botany* 107, 17–22.
- *KING, D. R. & HUNT, G. S. (1967). Effect of carp on vegetation in a Lake Erie marsh. Journal of Wildlife Management 31, 181–188.
- *KIØRBE, T. (1980). Distribution and production of submerged macrophytes in Tipper Grund (Ringkøbing Fjord, Denmark), and the impact of waterfowl grazing. *Journal* of Applied Ecology 17, 675–687.
- *KIRKAGAC, M. U. & DEMIR, N. (2006). The effects of grass carp (*Ctenopharyngodon idella* Val., 1844) on water quality, plankton, macrophytes and benthic macroinvertebrates in a spring pond. *Turkish Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences* 6, 7–15.
- KLAASSEN, M. & NOLET, B. A. (2007). The role of herbivorous water birds in aquatic systems through interactions with aquatic macrophytes, with special reference to the Bewick's Swan – Fennel Pondweed system. *Hydrobiologia* 584, 205–213.
- *KÖRNER, S. & DUGDALE, T. (2003). Is roach herbivory preventing re-colonization of submerged macrophytes in a shallow lake? *Hydrobiologia* 506, 497–501.
- *KORSCHGEN, C. E., GEORGE, L. S. & GREEN, W. L. (1988). Feeding ecology of canvasbacks staging on Pool 7 of the Upper Mississippi River. In *Waterfowl in Winter* (ed. M. W. WELLER), pp. 237–249. University of Minnesota Press, Minneapolis.
- KORSTEN, A. C., LEE, W. G., MONKS, A. & WILSON, J. B. (2013). Understanding the role of birds in sustaining indigenous turf communities in a lacustrine wetland in New Zealand. *New Zealand Journal of Ecology* 37, 206–213.
- *KOUKI, J. (1993). Female's preference for oviposition site and larval performance in the water-lily beetle, *Galerucella nymphaeae* (Coleoptera: Chrysomelidae). *Oecologia* 93, 42–47.
- LAMPERT, W. & SOMMER, U. (2007). Limnoecology: The Ecology of Lakes and Streams. Second Edition (). Oxford University Press, Oxford.
- *LAURIDSEN, T. L., JEPPESEN, E. & ANDERSEN, F. O. (1993). Colonization of submerged macrophytes in shallow fish manipulated Lake Vaeng: impact of sediment composition and waterfowl grazing. *Aquatic Botany* **46**, 1–15.
- *LAURIDSEN, T. L., SANDSTEN, H. & MØLLER, P. H. (2003). The restoration of a shallow lake by introducing *Potamogeton* spp.: the impact of waterfowl grazing. *Lakes* & Reservoirs: Research and Management 8, 177–187.
- LAW, A., JONES, K. C. & WILLBY, N. J. (2014). Medium vs. short-term effects of herbivory by Eurasian beaver on aquatic vegetation. *Aquatic Botany* 116, 27–34.
- *LEMBI, C. A., RITENOUR, B. G., IVERSON, E. M. & FORSS, E. C. (1978). The effects of vegetation removal by grass carp on water chemistry and phytoplankton in Indiana ponds. *Transactions of the American Fisheries Society* **107**, 161–171.
- *LI, K. Y., LIU, Z. W. & GU, B. H. (2009). Density-dependent effects of snail grazing on the growth of a submerged macrophyte, *Vallisneria spiralis. Ecological Complexity* 6, 438–442.
- LODGE, D. M. (1991). Herbivory on freshwater macrophytes. Aquatic Botany 41, 195-224.
- LODGE, D. M., CRONIN, G., VAN DONK, E. & FROELICH, A. J. (1998). Impact of herbivory on plant standing crop: comparisons among biomes, between vascular and nonvascular plants, and among freshwater herbivore taxa. In *The Structuring Role of Submerged Macrophytes in Lakes* (cds E. JEPPESEN, M. SØNDERGAARD, M.

SØNDERGAARD and K. CHRISTOFFERSEN), pp. 149–174. Springer-Verlag, New York.

- *LODGE, D. M. & LORMAN, J. G. (1987). Reductions in submersed macrophyte biomass and species richness by the crayfish Orconectes rusticus. Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences 44, 591–597.
- LOGAN, P. & FURSE, M. (2002). Preparing for the European Water Framework Directive-making the links between habitat and aquatic biota. Aquatic Conservation: Marine and Freshwater Ecosystems 12, 425–437.
- *LU, X. & DING, J. (2010). Flooding compromises compensatory capacity of an invasive plant: implications for biological control. *Biological Invasions* 12, 179–189.
- *LU, X. & DING, J. (2012). History of exposure to herbivores increases the compensatory ability of an invasive plant. *Biological Invasions* 14, 649–658.
- *MACIA, S. (2000). The effects of sea urchin grazing and drift algal blooms on a subtropical seagrass bed community. *Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology* 246, 53–67.
- *MAEZO, M. J., FOURNIER, H. & BEISNER, B. E. (2010). Potential and realized interactions between two aquatic invasive species: Eurasian watermilfoil (*Myriophyllum* spicatum) and rusty crayfish (Orconectes rusticus). Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences 67, 684–700.
- *MARKLUND, O. & SANDSTEN, H. (2002). Reduction of benthic macroinvertebrates due to waterfowl foraging on submerged vegetation during autumn migration. *Aquatic Ecology* 36, 541–547.
- MARKLUND, O., SANDSTEN, H., HANSSON, L. A. & BLINDOW, I. (2002). Effects of waterfowl and fish on submerged vegetation and macroinvertebrates. *Freshwater Biology* 47, 2049–2059.
- *MASINI, R. J., ANDERSON, P. K. & MCCOMB, A. J. (2001). A Halodule-dominated community in a subtropical embayment: physical environment, productivity, biomass, and impact of dugong grazing. Aquatic Botany 71, 179–197.
- MASSÉ, H., ROCHEFORT, L. & GAUTHIER, G. (2001). Carrying capacity of wetland habitats used by breeding greater snow geese. *Journal of Wildlife Management* 65, 271–281.
- *MATOS, B. & OBRYCKI, J. J. (2007). Trophic interactions between two herbivorous insects, Galerucella calmariensis and Myzus lythi, feeding on purple loosestrife, Lythrum salicaria, and two insect predators, Harmonia axyridis and Chyrysoperla carnea. Journal of Insect Science 7, 30.
- *MATUSZAK, A., MÖRTL, M., QUILLFELDT, P. & BAUER, H. G. (2012). Exclosure study on the exploitation of macrophytes by summering and moulting waterbirds at Lower Lake Constance. *Hydrobiologia* 697, 31–44.
- *MCGLATHERY, K. J. (1995). Nutrient and grazing influences on a subtropical seagrass community. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* **122**, 239–252.
- MCNAUGHTON, S. J., OESTERHELD, M., FRANK, D. A. & WILLIAMS, K. J. (1989). Ecosystem-level patterns of primary productivity and herbivory in terrestrial habitats. *Nature* **341**, 142–144.
- MILCHUNAS, D. G. & LAUENROTH, W. K. (1993). Quantitative effects of grazing on vegetation and soils over a global range of environments. *Ecological Monographs* 63, 327–366.
- *MILLER, S. A. & CROWL, T. A. (2006). Effects of common carp (*Cyprinus carpio*) on macrophytes and invertebrate communities in a shallow lake. *Freshwater Biology* 51, 85–94.
- MITCHELL, S. F. & WASS, R. T. (1996). Quantifying herbivory: grazing consumption and interaction strength. *Oikos* 76, 573–576.
- MOLES, A. T., BONSER, S. P., POORE, A. G. B., WALLIS, I. R. & FOLEY, W. J. (2011). Assessing the evidence for latitudinal gradients in plant defence and herbivory. *Functional Ecology* 25, 380–388.
- MOORE, J. C. & DE RUITER, P. C. (2012). Energetic Food Webs: An Analysis of Real and Model ecosystems. Oxford University Press, Oxford.
- MORRISON, W. E. & HAY, M. E. (2012). Are lower-latitude plants better defended? Palatability of freshwater macrophytes. *Ecology* 93, 65–74.
- Moss, B. (2015). Mammals, freshwater reference states, and the mitigation of climate change. *Freshwater Biology* **60**, 1964–1976.
- *NACKEN, M. & REISE, K. (2000). Effects of herbivorous birds on intertidal seagrass beds in the northern Wadden Sea. *Helgoland Marine Research* 54, 87–94.
- *NECKLES, H. A., WETZL, R. L. & ORTH, R. J. (1993). Relative effects of nutrient enrichment and grazing on epiphyte-macrophyte (*Zostera marina* L.) dynamics. *Oecologia* 93, 285–295.
- NEWMAN, R. M. (1991). Herbivory and detritivory on freshwater macrophytes by invertebrates: a review. *Journal of the North American Benthological Society* 10, 89–114.
- *NEWMAN, R. M., HOLMBERG, K. L., BIESBOER, D. D. & PENNER, B. G. (1996). Effects of a potential biocontrol agent, *Euhychiopsis lecontei*, on Eurasian watermilfoil in experimental tanks. *Aquatic Botany* 53, 131–150.
- NEWTON, I., THOM, V. & BROTHERSTON, W. (1973). Behaviour and distribution of wild geese in southeast Scotland. Wildford 24, 111–121.
- NOLET, B. A., LANGEVOORD, O., BEVAN, R. M., ENGELAAR, K. R., KLAASSEN, M., MULDER, R. J. W. & VAN DIJK, S. (2001). Spatial variation in tuber depletion by swans explained by differences in net intake rates. *Ecology* 82, 1655–1667.
- *NYSTRÖM, P., BRÖNMARK, C. & GRANÉLI, W. (1999). Influence of an exotic and a native crayfish species on a littoral benthic community. *Oikos* 85, 545–553.

- *NYSTRÖM, P. & STRAND, J. A. (1996). Grazing by a native and an exotic crayfish on aquatic macrophytes. *Freshwater Biology* 36, 673–682.
- PARKER, J. D., BURKEPILE, D. E. & HAY, M. E. (2006). Opposing effects of native and exotic herbivores on plant invasions. *Science* **311**, 1459–1461.
- *PARKOS, J. J., SANTUCCI, V. J. & WAHL, D. H. (2006). Effectiveness of a plastic mesh substrate cover for reducing the effects of common carp on aquatic ecosystems. North American Journal of Fisheries Management 26, 861–866.
- *PARYS, K. A. & JOHNSON, S. J. (2013). Biological control of common Salvinia (Salvinia minima) in Louisiana using Cyrtobagous salvinae (Coleoptera: Curculionidae). Florida Entomologist 96, 10–18.
- *PERROW, M. R., SCHUTTEN, J. H., HOWES, J. R., HOLZER, T., MADGWICK, F. J. & JOWITT, A. J. D. (1997). Interactions between coot (*Fulica atra*) and submerged macrophytes: the role of birds in the restoration process. *Hydrobiologia* 342/343, 241–255.
- *PETRIDIS, D. (1990). The influence of grass carp on habitat structure and its subsequent effect on the diet of tench. *Journal of Fish Biology* 36, 533–544.
- *PIECZYNSKA, E. (2003). Effect of damage by the snail Lymnaea (Lymnaea) stagnalis (L.) on the growth of Elodea canadensis Michx. Aquatic Botany 75, 137–145.
- PÍPALOVÁ, I. (2002). Initial impact of low stocking density of grass carp on aquatic macrophytes. Aquatic Botany 73, 9–18.
- POLIS, G. A. (1999). Why are parts of the world green? Multiple factors control productivity and the distribution of biomass. *Oikos* 86, 3–15.
- POLUNIN, N. V. C. (1984). The decomposition of emergent macrophytes in fresh-water. Advances in Ecological Research 14, 115–166.
- POORE, A. G. B., CAMPBELL, A. H., COLEMAN, R. A., EDGAR, G. J., JORMALAINEN, V., REYNOLDS, P. L., SOTKA, E. E., STACHOWICZ, J. J., TAYLOR, R. B., VANDERKLIFT, M. A. & DUFFY, J. E. (2012). Global patterns in the impact of marine herbivores on benthic primary producers. *Ecology Letters* 15, 912–922.
- *PREEN, A. (1995). Impacts of dugong foraging on seagrass habitats: observational and experimental evidence for cultivation grazing. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 124, 201–213.
- PREJS, A. (1984). Herbivory by temperate freshwater fishes and its consequences. *Environmental Biology of Fishes* 10, 281–296.
- PREPAS, E. E. (1990). The impact of crayfish Orconectes virilis on aquatic macrophytes. Freshwater Biology 24, 81–91.
- *QVARNEMARK, L. M. & SHELDON, S. P. (2004). Moose grazing decreases aquatic plant diversity. *Journal of Freshwater Ecology* 19, 407–410.
- *RANDALL, L. A. J. & FOOTE, A. L. (2005). Effects of managed impoundments and herbivory on wetland plant production and stand structure. *Wetlands* 25, 38–50.
- *RANWELL, D. S. (1961). Spartina salt marshes in southern England: I. The effects of sheep grazing at the upper limits of Spartina marsh in Bridgewater Bay. Journal of Ecology 49, 325–340.
- R Development Core Team (2015). R: A Language and Environment for Statistical Computing. [3.1.2]. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria.
- READER, R. J. (1992). Herbivory as a confounding factor in an experiment measuring competition among plants. *Ecology* 73, 373–376.
- REEVES, J. L. & LORCH, P. D. (2012). Biological control of invasive aquatic and wetland plants by arthropods: a meta-analysis of data from the last three decades. *BioControl* 57, 103–116.
- RIP, W. J., RAWEE, N. & DE JONG, A. (2006). Alternation between clear, high-vegetation and turbid, low-vegetation states in a shallow lake: the role of birds. *Aquatic Botany* 85, 184–190.
- *RIVERS, D. O. & SHORT, F. T. (2007). Effect of grazing by Canada geese Branta canadensis on an intertidal eelgrass Zostera marina meadow. Marine Ecology Progress Series 333, 271–279.
- ROBERTS, J., CHICK, A., OSWALD, L. & THOMPSON, P. (1995). Effects of carp, *Cyprinus carpio* L., an exotic benthivorous fish, on aquatic plants and water quality in experimental ponds. *Marine and Freshwater Research* 46, 1171–1180.
- *RODRÍGUEZ, C. F., BÉCARES, E. & FERNÁNDEZ-ALÁEZ, M. (2003). Shift from clear to turbid phase in Lake Chozas (NW Spain) due to the introduction of American red swamp crayfish (*Procambarus clarkii*). *Hydrobiologia* **506**, 421–426.
- *RODRÍGUEZ-PÉREZ, H. & GREEN, A. J. (2006). Waterbird impacts on widgongrass *Ruppia maritima* in a mediterranean wetland: comparing bird groups and seasonal effects. *Oikos* 112, 525–534.
- *RODRÍGUEZ-VILLAFAÑE, C., BÉCARES, E. & FERNÁNDEZ-ALÁEZ, M. (2007). Waterfowl grazing effects on submerged macrophytes in a shallow Mediterranean lake. Aquatic Botany 86, 25-29.
- *ROSE, C. D., SHARP, W. C., KENWORTHY, W. J., HUNT, J. H., LYONS, W. G., PRAGER, E. J., VALENTINE, J. F., HALL, M. O., WHITFIELD, P. E. & FOURQUREAN, J. W. (1999). Overgrazing of a large seagrass bed by the sea urchin Lytechinus variegatus in Outer Florida Bay. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 190, 211–222.
- *RUIZ, J. M., PEREZ, M., ROMERO, J. & TOMAS, F. (2009). The importance of herbivory in the decline of a seagrass (*Posidonia oceanica*) meadow near a fish farm: an experimental approach. *Botanica Marina* 52, 449–458.
- *SACCO, J., WALSH, G. C., HERNÁNDEZ, M. C., SOSA, A. J., CARDO, M. V. & ELSESSER, G. (2013). Feeding impact of the planthopper *Taosa longula* (Hemiptera: Dictyopharidae) on water hyacinth, *Eichomia crassipes* (Pontederiaceae). *Biocontrol Science and Technology* 23, 160–169.

- *SANDSTEN, H., BEKLIOGLU, M. & INCE, Ö. (2005). Effects of waterfowl, large fish and periphyton on the spring growth of *Potamogeton pectinatus* L. in Lake Mogan Turkey. *Hydrobiologia* 537, 239–248.
- *SANTAMARIA, L. (2002). Sclective waterfowl herbivory affects species dominance in a submerged plant community. *Archiv für Hydrobiologie* 153, 353–365.
- SARNEEL, J. M., HUIG, N., VEEN, G. F., RIP, W. & BAKKER, E. S. (2014). Herbivores enforce sharp boundaries between terrestrial and aquatic ecosystems. *Ecosystems* 17, 1426–1438.
- SAYER, C. D. (2014). Conservation of aquatic landscapes: ponds, lakes, and rivers as integrated systems. WIREs Water 1, 573–585.
- SCHEFFER, M., CARPENTER, S., FOLEY, J. A., FOLKE, C. & WALKER, B. (2001). Catastrophic shifts in ecosystems. *Nature* **413**, 591–596.
- SCHEMSKE, D. W., MITTELBACH, G. G., CORNELL, H. V., SOBEL, J. M. & ROY, K. (2009). Is there a latitudinal gradient in the importance of biotic interactions? *Annual Review of Ecology, Evolution, and Systematics* 40, 245–269.
- *SCHMIEDER, K., WERNER, S. & BAUER, H. G. (2006). Submersed macrophytes as a food source for wintering waterbirds at Lake Constance. Aquatic Botany 84, 245–250.
- SCHOENER, T. W. (1971). Theory of feeding strategies. Annual Review of Ecology and Systematics 2, 369–404.
- *SELISKAR, D. M. (2003). The response of Annophila breviligulata and Spartina patens (Poaceae) to grazing by feral horses on a dynamic mid-Atlantic barrier island. American Journal of Botany 90, 1038–1044.
- *SHELDON, S. P. & CREED, R. P. (1995). Use of a native insect as a biological control for an introduced weed. *Ecological Applications* 5, 1122–1132.
- *SHELDON, S. P. & CREED, R. P. (2003). The effect of a native biological control agent for Eurasian watermilfoil on six North American watermilfoils. *Aquatic Botany* 76, 259–265.
- *SHIREMAN, J. V. & MACEINA, M. J. (1981). The utilization of grass carp, *Ctemopharyngodon idella* Val., for hydrilla control in Lake Baldwin, Florida. *Journal* of Fish Biology 19, 629–636.
- *SIDORKEWICJ, N. S., LÓPEZ CAZORLA, A. C., MURPHY, K. J., SABBATINI, M. R., FERNANDEZ, O. A. & DOMANIEWSKI, J. C. J. (1998). Interaction of common carp with aquatic weeds in Argentine drainage channels. *Journal of Aquatic Plant Management* 36, 5–10.
- SILLIMAN, B. R. & BERTNESS, M. D. (2002). A trophic cascade regulates salt marsh primary production. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 99, 10500–10505.
- SILLIMAN, B. R., VAN DE KOPPEL, J., BERTNESS, M. D., STANTON, L. E. & MENDELSSOHN, I. A. (2005). Drought, snails, and large-scale die-off of southern U.S. salt marshes. *Science* **310**, 1803–1806.
- *SLOCUM, M. G. & MENDELSSOHN, I. A. (2008). Effects of three stressors on vegetation in an oligohaline marsh. *Freshwater Biology* 53, 1783–1796.
- *SMITH, A. N., VERNES, K. A. & FORD, H. A. (2012). Grazing effects of black swans Cygnus atratus (Latham) on a seasonally flooded coastal wetland of eastern Australia. Hydrobiologia 697, 45–57.
- SØNDERGAARD, M., BRUUN, L., LAURIDSEN, T., JEPPESEN, E. & MADSEN, T. V. (1996). The impact of grazing waterfowl on submerged macrophytes: in situ experiments in a shallow eutrophic lake. *Aquatic Botany* 53, 73–84.
- *SOSA, A. J., CORDO, H. A. & SACCO, J. (2007). Preliminary evaluation of *Megamelus scutellaris* Berg (Hemiptera: Delphacidae), a candidate for biological control of waterhyacinth. *Biological Control* 42, 129–138.
- *STAFFORD, J. D., EICHHOLZ, M. W. & PHILLIPS, A. C. (2012). Impacts of mute swan (*Gygnus olor*) on submerged aquatic vegetation in Illinois River valley backwaters. Wetlands 32, 851–857.
- STOTT, B. & ROBSON, T. O. (1970). Efficiency of grass carp (*Ctenopharyngodon idella* Val.) in controlling submerged aquatic weeds. *Nature* 226, 870.
- TATU, K. S., ANDERSON, J. T., HINDMAN, L. J. & SEIDEL, G. (2007). Mute swans' impact on submerged aquatic vegetation in Chesapeake Bay. *Journal of Wildlife Management* 71, 1431–1439.
- *TAYLOR, K. L. & GRACE, J. B. (1995). The effects of vertebrate herbivory on plant community structure in the coastal marshes of the Pearl River, Louisiana, USA. *Wetlands* 15, 68–73.
- *TAYLOR, K. L., GRACE, J. B., GUNTENSPERGEN, G. R. & FOOTE, A. L. (1994). The interactive effects of herbivory and fire on an oligohaline marsh, Little Lake, Louisiana, USA. Wetlands 14, 82–87.
- *TAYLOR, K. L., GRACE, J. B. & MARX, B. D. (1997). The effects of herbivory on neighbour interactions along a coastal marsh gradient. *American Journal of Botany* 84, 709–715.
- THAYER, G. W., BJORNDAL, L., OGDEN, J. C., WILLIAMS, S. L. & ZIEMAN, J. C. (1984). Role of large herbivores in seagrass communities. *Estuaries* 7, 351–376.
- *TINKLER, E., MONTGOMERY, W. I. & ELWOOD, R. W. (2009). Foraging ecology, fluctuating food availability and energetics of wintering brent geese. *Journal of Zoology* 278, 313–323.
- *TIPPING, P. W., MARTIN, M. R., CENTER, T. D. & DAVERN, T. M. (2008). Suppression of *Salvinia molesta* Mitchell in Texas and Louisiana by *Cyrtobagous salviniae* Calder and Sands. *Aquatic Botany* **88**, 196–202.

Biological Reviews 92 (2017) 1128-1141 © 2016 The Authors. Biological Reviews published by John Wiley & Sons Ltd on behalf of Cambridge Philosophical Society.

- *TOMAS, F., TURON, X. & ROMERO, J. (2005). Seasonal and small-scale spatial variability of herbivory pressure on the temperate seagrass *Posidonia oceanica*. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* **301**, 95–107.
- TUMMERS, B. (2006). DataThief III version 1.6. Available at http://datathief.org/ Last accessed 31st March 2015.
- *TURNER, M. G. (1987). Effects of grazing by feral horses, clipping, trampling, and burning on a Georgia salt marsh. *Estuaries* 10, 54–60.
- *VALENTINE, J. F. & HECK, K. L. (1991). The role of sea urchin grazing in regulating subtropical seagrass meadows: evidence from field manipulations in the northern Gulf of Mexico. *Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology* **154**, 215–230.
- VALENTINE, J. F. & HECK, K. L. (1999). Seagrass herbivory: evidence for the continued grazing of marine grasses. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 176, 291–302.
- *VALENTINE, J. F., HECK, K. L., BUSBY, J. & WEBB, D. (1997). Experimental evidence that herbivory increases shoot density and productivity in a subtropical turtlegrass (*Thalassia testudinum*) meadow. *Oecologia* 112, 193–200.
- *VALENTINE, J. F., HECK, K. L., KIRSCH, K. D. & WEBB, D. (2000). Role of sea urchin Lytechinus variegatus grazing in regulating subtropical turtlegrass Thalassia testudium meadows in the Florida Keys (USA). Marine Ecology Progress Series 200, 213–228.
- *VAN, T. K., WHEELER, G. S. & CENTER, T. D. (1998). Competitive interactions between Hydrilla (*Hydrilla verticillata*) and Vallisneria (*Vallisneria americana*) as influenced by insect herbivory. *Biological Control* 11, 185–192.
- VANNOTE, R. L., MINSHALL, G. W., CUMMINS, K. W., SEDELL, J. R. & CUSHING, C. E. (1980). The river continuum concept. Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences 37, 130–137.
- *VEEN, G. F., SARNEEL, J. M., RAVENSBERGEN, L., HUIG, N., PAASSEN, J., RIP, W. & BAKKER, E. S. (2013). Aquatic grazers reduce the establishment and growth of riparian plants along an environmental gradient. *Freshwater Biology* 58, 1794–1803.
- *VERHOEVEN, J. T. A. (1980). The ecology of *Ruppia*-dominated communities in Western Europe. III. Aspects of production, consumption and decomposition. *Aquatic Botany* 8, 209–253.
- VONK, J. A., PIJNAPPELS, M. H. J. & STAPEL, J. (2008). In situ quantification of *Tripneustes gratilla* grazing and its effects on three co-occurring tropical seagrass species. *Marine Ecology Progress Series* 360, 107–114.
- *VUCETICH, J. A. & PETERSON, R. O. (2004). The influence of top-down, bottom-up, and abiotic factors on the moose (Alees alees) population of Isle Royale. Proceedings of the Royal Society of London. Series B: Biological Sciences 271, 183–189.
- *VAN DER WAL, J. E., DORENBOSCH, M., IMMERS, A. K., FORTEZA, C. V., GEURTS, J. J., PEETERS, E. T., KOESE, B. & BAKKER, E. S. (2013). Invasive crayfish threaten the development of submerged macrophytes in lake restoration. *PLoS One* 8, e78579.
- *WALLACE, J. B. & O'HOP, J. (1985). Life on a fast pad: waterlily leaf beetle impact on water lilies. *Ecology* 66, 1534–1544.
- WASS, R. & MITCHELL, S. F. (1998). What do herbivore exclusion experiments tell us? An investigation using black swans (*Cygnus atratus* Latham) and filamentous algae in a shallow lake. In *The Structuring Role of Submerged Macrophytes in Lakes* (eds E. JEFPESEN, M. SØNDERGAARD, M. SØNDERGAARD and K. CHRISTOFFERSEN), pp. 282–289. Springer-Verlag, New York.
- *WEISNER, S. E. B., STRAND, J. A. & SANDSTEN, H. (1997). Mechanisms regulating abundance of submerged vegetation in shallow eutrophic lakes. *Oecologia* 109, 592–599.

WETZEL, R. G. (1983). Limnology. Second Edition. W. B. Saunders, Philadelphia.

- *WILLIAMS, A. E., MOSS, B. & EATON, J. (2002). Fish induced macrophyte loss in shallow lakes: top-down and bottom-up processes in mesocosm experiments. *Freshwater Biology* 47, 2216–2232.
- WONG, P. K., KWONG, K. L. & QIU, J. W. (2009). Complex interactions among fish, snails and macrophytes: implications for biological control of an invasive snail. *Biological Invasions* 11, 2223–2232.
- WOOD, K. A., STILLMAN, R. A., CLARKE, R. T., DAUNT, F. & O'HARE, M. T. (2012a). Measuring submerged macrophyte standing crop in shallow rivers: a test of methodology. *Aquatic Botany* **102**, 28–33.
- WOOD, K. A., STILLMAN, R. A., CLARKE, R. T., DAUNT, F. & O'HARE, M. T. (2012b). The impact of waterfowl herbivory on plant standing crop: a meta-analysis. *Hydrobiologia* 686, 157–167.
- WOOD, K. A., STILLMAN, R. A., CLARKE, R. T., DAUNT, F. & O'HARE, M. T. (2012c). Understanding plant community responses to combinations of biotic and abiotic factors in different phases of the plant growth cycle. *PLoS One* 7, e49824.
- Wood, K. A., STILLMAN, R. A., WHEELER, D., GROVES, S., HAMBLY, C., SPEAKMAN, J. R., DAUNT, F. & O'HARE, M. T. (2013). Go with the flow: water velocity regulates herbivore foraging decisions in river catchments. *Oikos* **122**, 1720–1729.
- *VAN DEN WYNGAERT, I. J. J., WIENK, L. D., SOLLIE, S., BOBBINK, R. & VERHOEVEN, J. T. A. (2003). Long-term effects of yearly grazing by moulting greylag geese (*Anser* anser) on reed (*Phragmites australis*) growth and nutrient dynamics. Aquatic Botany 75, 229–248.
- *ZIMMERMAN, R. C., KOHRS, D. G. & ALBERTE, R. S. (1996). Top-down impact through a bottom-up mechanism: the effect of limpet grazing on growth, productivity and carbon allocation of *Zostera marina* L. (celgrass). *Oecologia* 107, 560–567.

VIII. SUPPORTING INFORMATION

Additional supporting information may be found in the online version of this article.

Appendix S1. Data extracted from all suitable studies in the meta-analysis.

Appendix S2. The distribution of values within the 10 explanatory variables used in the meta-analysis.

Appendix S3. A summary of the Variance Inflation Factors (VIFs) associated with the predictor variables.

Appendix S4. A summary of the post-hoc comparisons between herbivore taxa and herbivore–plant nativeness groups.

(Received 22 April 2015; revised 11 March 2016; accepted 15 March 2016; published online 8 April 2016)